JCNA AGM Minutes:  March 25, 2000

Sutton Place Hotel, Vancouver , BC

Meeting was called to order at 9AM by President Jim Morton.

Roll Call:  See attached Delegate list.  It was noted that Jaguar Association of Greater Chicago has changed its name to Illinois Jaguar Club.

Nelson Rath was affirmed as Chief Election Judge with Steve Ferring and Kurt Rappold as assistants.

The published Agenda was approved after adding:

· Item H: Selection of 2002 AGM site

· Item I: Amendment of Concours Rule regarding Competition Cars.

· Item J: Consideration of a National Ralley proposal.

· Item K: Discussion of investment of JCNA assets.

· Item L: Review of members and voting rights of the BOD.

· Item M: Proposal to allow heavily modified Jaguars to compete in Slalom events.

Agenda as modified adopted.

New Board members:  Lisa Hendrix, Jerry Nell, Russell Glace, and Bruce MacCormack briefly introduced themselves.

President Morton advised the conferees that at the BOD meeting yesterday Gary Hagopian’s position of JCNA/Jaguar Cars Liaison was deemed to include any activities previously handled by the JCNA Events Coordinator.  He further advised that Bruce MacCormack had been designated Chair of the newly formed Communications Committee.  He acknowledged the work of Jerry Parkhill, his wife Sue, Doug Carr, his wife Carol and Barry Mason for their noteworthy efforts to plan and prepare for the AGM meeting and activities.

Andrea Gruber voiced her continued interest of being on the Board and being able to explore the synergies of our two organizations working together, especially with the growth that Jaguar Cars & JCNA are experiencing.  She noted the plans to move certain Jaguar Cars activities to California by the end of 2001.  Jaguar Cars record sales, their return to racing and continued support of JCNA are current highlights.

The published minutes of the March 26, 1999 AGM were approved without reading.

Major Committee written reports were distributed with the Agenda only supplementary comments were made from the floor.

JCNA Treasurer’s Report:  Nelson Rath:

In 1999 JCNA had income of $216M and expenses of $166M this $50M profit includes $6M from sponsorships and other Festival income.  Our books are now kept on an accrual basis the net income for 3 months in 2000 is $6M.

Concours:  Bill Streitenberger:

Concours participation was 703 cars in 1999 versus 797 in 1998.  Reduction of requirements to 2 Concours for Regional Award competition resulted in a substantial increase of about 50 awards to 82 in 1999.

Jaguar Journal:  Eric Schumaker:

Let me correct some rumors that the committee is working toward reducing the club news in the Journal.  Conversely we are trying to give Mike Cook more tools and a budget that will support outside authors and permit better presentation and packaging of the Journal content.  Shifting to periodical mailing status should improve delivery times.

Legal, Nominating, Andrew Whyte, Dealer Award:  Brock McPherson:

A member queried Brock on the Nominating Procedure especially questioning the meaning of the Bylaws statement: “Each Director is limited to three consecutive terms on the board”.  Inasmuch as an individual had been nominated and elected after a one year hiatus following a six year term.  Although the member did not seem to be convinced it was the consensus of the comments by members that it was not the intent of the Bylaws to limit a Director to only one term of 6 consecutive years.

Publications:  Charlie Morgan:
The JCNA Publications have been generated over time from research done at the Jaguar Cars Archives and developed into printed pamphlets distributed at AGM seminars.  Sales have been dropping off in recent years.  Question was posed to inquire if the Archives will be physically moved to California.  No answer is known at this time.

Protest Committee:  Randy Prine:
There were no 1999 protests.

JCNA.com:  Jim Morton:
Site is being moved.  Adam Owens is taking over as Webmaster.  There are many forms and published rules there as well as details about each affiliate’s events and Officers.

Awards Management:  Tom Palisi:
Tom worked very hard this year and processed over 200 awards.

JCNA – Jaguar Cars Inc: Liaison: Gary Hagopian:
Intercommunications are proceeding effectively.  Sponsorship requests are being processed in a timely manner.  Affiliates are requested to communicate to both Gary and Andrea the appreciation and usefulness of the sponsorship received.

Sanctions:  Dick Howe:

Approximately 75% of the affiliates present an annual Concours with a majority using JCNA awards.

Membership:  Nelson Rath:
Current membership is 5,148 with many late renewals coming in.  End of year 1999 membership was 5,912.  Passport to Service inquiries average 100 per month and 150 calls to 1-888-JAGCLUB (258-2524) per month result in about 90 information packet mailings.

Insurance & Business Report:  Jim Hendrix:
A major effort led to Nelson Rath replacing John Horen as Treasurer.  Basically the transition to accrual accounting has been accomplished.  Reviewing insurance requirements and combining coverages have permitted stable premiums for our needs.’

Jaguar Journal:  Mike Cook:
Advertising revenue has been on the increase due to intensive sales efforts.  We hope to exceed $60,000 in ad revenues in 2000.  Coordination with the Journal Committee is continually showing observable and readable improvement to the Journal.

Judges Qualification:  Jack Stamp:

Jack’s job has been eliminated by the qualifying of Judges having been passed on to the individual affiliates and the recording of the qualification being a notation on the national membership roster as submitted by each affiliate.  He has resigned.

End of committee reports:  10 minute break

Floor nominations for JCNA Officers were solicited to add to the slate of:

· President:  Eric Schumaker

· Vice President: Jerry Nell

· Judy Ferring

· Secretary:  Dick Howe.

Ballots had been distributed to the delegates and were to be handed in just prior to Lunch break.

Challenge Championship Report:  Kathy Nell:

The events will evolve around the greater Nashville, TN area during the last week of July 2001.  A contract has been signed with the headquarters hotel, the new Marriott in Franklin, TN.  Solicitation of sponsorships and event planning continues.

Peter Gould Award:  Mike Cook:
Proposed in 1996 this service award for an affiliate’s participation in the community is expected to be written up and announced in late 2000.

Concours d’Elegance Rules:

· Propose to change rules so creases from storing or operating soft tops are exempted by the rules.       Not adopted.

· Latches, metal-to-metal contact, if chipped, not to be deduction.  Approved for Concours year 2001.  This addresses a long time problem, especially, for opening and closing the bonnet.

· Badges and decals by an extension of authorized Badge Bars was not considered to require a rule change.

· A form was proposed to be filled out by the entrant detailing the modifications existing on a car proposed for entry in Class 16.  Such form will be included in the 2000 Rule Book revisions.

Special Membership Registration:

2000 Rule Book revision will contain a form to permit non-JCNA members to sign up for participation in any JCNA event for remainder of year for $15.00 fee. No affiliate membership or Journal subscription included.

Officer Election Ballots collected.

Lunch Break

Novice Rally Program:  Doug Carr:

Plan for a novice Rallye Program to be introduced in 2000 met with unanimous approval.

Election results:  106 of 107 ballot envelopes distributed were turned in.

Results were:

· President:  Eric Schumaker

· Vice President:  Judy Ferring

· Secretary:  Dick Howe

· Dick Cavicke was elected by the Board to the Executive Committee

A proposal to require the car driven in a Slalom event be owned by the competitor (driver).   Failed

JCNA rules require that a car in Concours competition shall be driven to the Judging area.  A proposal to require that the car’s engine be started in the presence of the judges and evaluated.                     Failed.

A proposal to eliminate the operation of the windshield wipers as part of the Mechanical section of Concours judging.               Approved

A proposal to simplify the point deduction calculation for horn and light operation was approved to be considered and presented at a future AGM.

Executive Secretary:  Jim Hendrix:

The Board has approved the continued investigation and possible implementation at a future date of an Executive Secretary.  This discussion was an opportunity for delegates to raise their concerns and questions for the edification of the Board members present.

Election of JCNA Officers:  Dick Howe & Jim Morton:
In January 2000 the Board approved the installation of newly elected Board members as voting Board members when the results of the year’s election were published.  According to the Bylaws there will be no election of Officers until the “next” AGM and all terms continue until the “next” AGM.  Recognizing that the 2001 AGM will not be held until July a proposal was made.

· The proposal was to determine the Board members eligible and interested to be Officers and conduct an election by mail, with 2 votes for each officer position by each affiliate, during March.  This would establish the new officer’s term early in the calendar year.  This proposal was not approved.

A proposal was made to have the Concours Rule book reviewed for inconsistencies and errors and to have the Concours Rule Review Committee be prepared for proposing any changes at the next AGM.  Chairman:  Dick Cavicke

A proposal to hold the 2002 AGM in March in Kansas City was approved.

A proposal to consider a rule book statement regarding tools for Competition Class 15 was withdrawn.

A proposal to set up a committee to develop a proposal for an International Rally to be presented at the 2001 AGM was approved.

An attempt was made to consider changes to the Bylaws regarding the addition of non-elected members of the Board and their voting privileges.  Point of order held that it was not a proper item for this Agenda.  The President will consider the establishment of a committee to study the matter.

A proposal to permit cars modified for slalom competition to be entered in Competition Class 15 was not seconded.

Motion to adjourn seconded and approved.           Judy Ferring, Acting Sec.

